
Please Note:  These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education virtual meeting held January 5, 2021 at 7:00 p.m.  
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas  
D. Leidlein           3  Staff 
J. Vouros                  1 Press   

 R. Harriman-Stites (absent)   Public by phone 
 D. Zukowski  
  
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. and stated it was being recorded and live- 
streamed. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance  
Mrs. Ku requested to move the Charter Revision item to the end of New Business. 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda  
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Reed Intermediate School, Newtown Middle School and Newtown 
High School, and the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 

Item 3 – Public Participation - None 
Item 4 – Reports  
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku reported that tomorrow night the Legislative Council would take up the 
discussion of the CIP and the Hawley HVAC Project.  She thanked Ms. Zukowski for being part 
of the interviews for the Director of Technology. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Rodrigue said the return to school has gone quite well.  The last 
state figures as of January 5 we have 30 cases per thousand which is a 4% positivity rate.  Prior 
to Thanksgiving we were at 33%.  These are state figures we receive from EdAdvance which 
are posted on our website.  It is critical to use the mitigation strategies at home and at school.  
She meets with members of the Connecticut DPH weekly and there are testing sites for 
teachers and health care workers.  We are planning for vaccinations for staff and waiting to hear 
when teachers will be vaccinated as essential workers.  Anne Dalton is sending a 
communication to parents and staff tomorrow regarding mitigation strategies and preparing for 
vaccinations.  She thanked the community for stepping up to be substitutes. We communicated 
the three-hour early release on Wednesdays to maintain equity in teacher schedules when we 
move into the full time schedule on January 19.  The middle school and high school will release 
at 11:30 on Wednesdays and 12:30 for the K-6 schools.  We have 709 students in cohort D so 
more students are staying home.  Our staffing report includes one new hire at the high school. 
We have 15 new substitutes in total. 
 
Mr. Cruson heard talk about prioritizing teachers for the vaccine and asked about where they 
will put the rest of the staff to run the schools.   
Dr. Rodrigue said they have talked about the bus drivers and support specialists and other 
Board of Education staff working with children.   
 
Mr. Cruson has been concerned because all of the talk was about the teachers but nothing 
about the other employees. 
Dr. Rodrigue would ask that question at her next DPH meeting. 
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Mr. Delia asked if she was comfortable with the level of subs. 
Dr. Rodrigue said that she was and we’ve opened up the Applitrack system so that can now be 
used to apply.   
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Vouros reported on the Curriculum & Instruction meeting on December 22 where the Middle 
School schedule was discussed.  He encouraged his colleagues to endorse the motion to move 
the Middle School schedule forward. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue addressed the devices we have been providing students.  We had originally 
reported that this year we would have given the freshman devices and moving forward giving 
them to seventh graders to have through their senior year.  Because of the complexity with 
devices we changed our thinking.  They are not being given to freshman.  We will replenish 
them at the high school and starting next year every freshman will get a device for the four 
years.   
 
Student Representatives: 
Mr. Jerfy reported he was glad to be back and see all teachers and classmates on line.  
Regarding college applications, all have been sent out and many students have heard back.  He 
was looking forward to going back January 19. 
 
Ms. Clure was in school Monday and Tuesday and it felt good to be back.  The top concern she 
heard was about lunch.  They can’t sit outside and students were worried about seating but 
were told teachers would find places for them to eat.  CIAC will meet this Thursday to decide 
winter sports.  There are no mid-terms this year.  The last semester begins January 25. 
Mr. Vouros asked if she would get a schedule where Board members might be able to hear 
some of the Capstone presentations.   
 
Item 5 – Old Business  
COVID-19 Update: 
Dr. Rodrigue told the Board it is challenging to come back when there are rising cases in 
Connecticut.  We brought in Stephanie Stroever who is a parent and has a strong background in 
public health and expertise in the areas of epidemiology and microbiology for a meeting with the 
teacher and para union’s executive boards.  She spoke about safety in schools. use of PPE, 
and answered questions.  Anne Dalton was on both of these meetings.  We are looking at other 
presenters, including a doctor from Griffin Hospital.   
 
Item 6 – New Business  
Newtown Middle School Schedule: 
Tom Einhorn, Newtown Middle School Principal, presented the proposed schedule.  The 
process began over the summer and 17 different schedules were developed.  The instruction 
time per day increased from 314 minutes to 329 minutes with no learning lab.  We added math 
and reading interventionists and additional support for special education students.  Most middle 
schools have world language every day so we wanted to add a teacher to each cluster to offer it 
every day.  We are sunsetting Family and Consumer Science classes and will add Health, Tech 
Ed and Computer Integration classes along with new course opportunities.  New course 
proposals will be forthcoming along with a Cooking Club for interested students.  We are moving 
to three clusters at each grade level with 3.2 world language positions, one math interventionist, 
two new courses to be determined, and two special education positions.  This gives a net 
reduction to staffing of .8.   
 



Board of Education    -3-    January 5, 2021 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Newtown Middle School 
schedule for the 2021-2022 school year.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
Mr. Vouros said they spent two lengthy sessions on this schedule and he endorses it.  It’s very 
thorough, extremely well thought out and benefits the children immensely.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if the current world language curriculum would have to be rewritten and 
what is the process going forward. 
Mr. Einhorn said he and Mrs. Uberti set money for curriculum writing and the additional time for 
Tech Ed and computer support. 
 
Mrs. Uberti noted they have been working with Dr. Longobucco and the world language 
department at the high school.  We will be taking their curriculum and making modifications for 
the middle school.  The bigger impact will be at the other end of the high school as the students 
will complete the course earlier so we might need a course at the end of the high school year.  
The course is modeled off the current Spanish at the high school which is Rosetta Stone. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked which languages will be offered. 
Mrs. Uberti said French and Spanish but students who had Spanish since Kindergarten will be 
surveyed next year to see how many will take Spanish or switch to French. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if the middle school was equipped for a culinary program. 
Mr. Einhorn said they had a classroom with four ovens and a kitchen.  The teacher is retiring the 
end of this year and will be difficult to replace.  We want to provide the interested students with 
an area for culinary classes.   
 
Mr. Vouros said a suggestion was made to look into the cooking club and bring the culinary 
students to the middle school to assist the cooking club advisor.  Mrs. Uberti has monitored all 
of this with Mr. Einhorn and another suggestion was made to possibly have Project Adventure 
as its own class.   
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Special Education Update: 
Mrs. Deborah Petersen provided an update on the Special Education Department’s action plan 
regarding reading and providing services during this time.  We have 10 staff Wilson certified and 
five trained in Orton-Gillingham and a few outside reading evaluators are being used with 
positive feedback.  At the start of year we received guidance from the state which spoke to 
students that required the most support.  The students in our programs struggled the most with 
accessing any education on the computer and not receiving one-to-one support.  We brought 
those students in every day with a shortened day on Wednesday to get them back into some 
routine.  We also looked at other students attached to our support services and brought them in 
four days per week.  We also offered drop-in services from BTs and OTs.  Pre-school began the 
year in school all week and received services in person.     
 
District Assessment Report: 
Dr. Frank Purcaro presented the NWEA and PSAT/SAT results.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked the plan to present this information to the parents and when it’s presented to 
them we have to find a way that it individualizes it so they really understand what the 
assessment is saying about their child.  What will be said to them to help them understand what 
we are going to do to make sure these gaps are filled?  
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Dr. Purcaro said that students are doing well on large scale assessments so we aren’t seeing 
huge gaps.  There may be specific skills at specified levels where students are struggling.  That 
analysis is the next step at the building level and classroom level.  We need to see what 
students are struggling with. 
 
Mrs. Uberti stated that we always send out the results to parents with the letter to address this 
year because it is unique year.  We will be working with the teachers to help them understand 
the data and pick out what they do and do not know.   
 
Ms. Zukowski said there were comments about the disruptions due to Covid and asked if we will 
be able to review how our results compared to like schools at some point this year. 
Dr. Purcaro said that if the state has the assessments in the spring we would have the district 
comparisons.  He was not sure if we can get that from NWEA.  We believe the state testing will 
take place.   
 
Mrs. Ku asked if we could also get the district comparisons for the PSAT and SAT. 
Mrs. Uberti stated that information comes from the state but they didn’t release it because not all 
districts could administer the test. 
 
Mr. Delia referred to the high school fail rate and asked how many of those students are remote 
learners and what is being done for intervention for remote students who are failing. 
 
Dr. Purcaro said we don’t have the remote data but a large portion of the group who are 
disengaged are remote learners.  Teachers, counselors and administrators are reaching out to 
these students.  A number are struggling learners.  The high school is doing everything they can 
to re-engage those students.  Not having them in the buildings adds another layer of difficulty to 
this process.   
 
Mr. Delia asked if it was a fair assumption that there is a direct correlation to students not 
engaged in learning remotely and the fail rate. 
Dr. Purcaro said that was correct and we see that increase as we go higher in the grade levels. 
 
Mr. Delia asked what we do with the students not showing up for school. 
Mrs. Petersen said we hired a special education teacher for the high school which has helped.  
We also reached out to outside agencies for students who don’t come to school.  Some 
agencies will go into the home to work with students.   
 
Mrs. Uberti stated we are having conversations and collecting data on non-special education 
students who were disengaged to expand the opportunity for them to return to school four days 
if we stay on hybrid.  We are trying to identify those students in all our schools.  The ELL 
students are also having difficulty.   
 
Mr. Delia applauded Dr. Rodrigue and the team in their decision to bring students back and also 
the teachers for trying everything they possibly can for them and the stresses they are dealing 
with. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what will happen if we have high school students who are not doing well and 
failing and don’t have enough credits to graduate.  Is there a plan to bring them in during the 
summer so their failures turn into passes so they can graduate? 
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Mrs. Uberti said the upper classmen are doing better than those in the lower grades.  For 
seniors in danger of failing they are holding meetings with parents and work to create specific 
plans to get the students to do the work.  We did that last summer and provided tutoring 
opportunities for students who had incompletes.   
Dr. Rodrigue stated we would do this at the high school even without the Covid issue.  This is a 
social emotional issue for students.  We want to be sure they are making connections but there 
are a lot of students who need support.  A lot of the surprises we heard tonight are what they 
are seeing in other districts.   
 
Mr. Delia asked if there was anything the Board can do now to engage the students not 
engaged and what planning there will be to fill in the gaps. 
Dr. Rodrigue said everything we are doing is internal and we have the staffing.  This really 
spoke to the actual assessments and where the students are.  We knew there would be gaps to 
fill in. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said we don’t know in January how horrific it will be in June.  We will find that the 
typical on-grade students will rebound and the struggling students have a longer haul to catch 
up.  Many more students are on distance learning now but we hope to see a decrease. We have 
a lot of resources with the most important being having really good people. 
 
Ms. Zukowski is concerned about third grade math students missing concepts and if Algebra II 
students will be unwilling to take other math classes. 
Dr. Purcaro said regarding third grade math, the math specialists are working with these 
students.  He spoke to Dr. Longobucco regarding Algebra II and her math department is 
extremely dedicated and understands the data and are addressing SAT math problems on a 
daily basis.     
 
Mrs. Ku appreciated this information.  The data presented could be from a normal year.  There 
is an assumption the older students are better equipped to handle distance learning but the data 
tells a different story.  We do need to pay attention to the middle and high school students also. 
 
Minutes of December 15, 2020: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
December 15, 2020.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
Vote:  5 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Cruson) Motion passes. 
 
Charter Revision Considerations: 
Mrs. Ku and Ms. Zukowski met twice to discuss these revisions.   
 
Board of Education Elections: Mrs. Ku stated that the recommendation is that Newtown 
Ordinance 124 should be merged into the Charter, specifically calling out that 9-204 of the 
Connecticut General Statutes applies because when the last Charter revision was filed the 
election process for the Board of Education was unintentionally indicated as following a different 
statute.  The Legislative Council passed an ordinance which now references the current statute. 
 
Date for Referendum: Mrs. Ku said the recommendation is to review voting information to 
understand whether moving the referendum date or expanding accessibility via absentee or 
mail-in ballot might increase voter turnout.   
 
Special Appropriations: Ms. Zukowski noted that the Charter says the only person who can 
initiate special appropriations is the First Selectman with the approval of the Board of Selectman  
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and the Legislative Council.  The appropriations process does not include the Board of 
Education.  Our recommendation is to have that reviewed to include the Board of Education as 
a possible Initiator of Special Appropriations.    
 
Board of Education Non-lapsing Account:  Ms. Zukowski said a letter from the Town Council to 
Dan Rosenthal and Paul Lundquist stated that putting money in the Non-lapsing Account is 
similar to a special appropriation.  This is recommending another model for doing financial 
appropriations.    
 
Appropriating/Fiscal Authority: Ms. Zukowski stated there is some confusion as to who is the 
proper fiscal authority.  Our recommendation is to clearly define the fiscal authority and 
appropriations authority for Newtown. 
 
Practices Related to Appropriating/Fiscal Authority: Ms. Zukowski said we present our budget to 
the Board of Finance and they send it to the Legislative Council which is the board that will 
support their recommended budget. We also are required to go to the Legislative Council 
Education Subcommittee with our budget and are questioning if that duplication is necessary.  
 
Regulation Review: Ms. Zukowski said there is a discussion on the creation of financial 
regulations that say they will be referred to the Board of Selection and Financial Director prior to 
action but there are some that involve the Board of Education and we are asking why we are 
missing in this section.   
 
Town Departments versus Departments of the Town: Mrs. Ku said the Board of Education is 
given as an example of a town department which means we are a recipient of funds from the 
general fund.  The recommendation is to replace the term town department with an 
appropriation assignee, Newtown agency or another term that more clearly focuses on the 
assignment of a body that will receive funds and review the sections that currently reference 
town department to determine whether the language accurately applies to the Board of 
Education and current practices. 
 
Finance Director: Mrs. Ku stated that this only applies to municipal negotiations. The Board of 
Education handles their negotiations.  We are asking that the Charter be clear on this. 
 
Budget Process: Mrs. Ku said the section is unclear and the request is to clarify that section. 
 
Town Clerk and Meeting Conduct: Mrs. Ku said the recommendation is to review whether 
bylaws have to be filed with the Town Clerk since they are already filed in Central Office and are 
online. 
 
Ex Officio Membership on the Board of Education: Mrs. Ku said this states the First Selectman 
is an ex officio member of all town bodies including the Board of Education and the request is to 
review whether the Board of Education should be excluded from this section.  It seems 
inconsistent with the Newtown government structure in which the Board of Selectman have a 
role parallel to the Board of Education and the Superintendent has a role parallel to that of the 
First Selectman. 
 
Voting at Meetings: Ms. Zukowski stated the Charter says you have to say yes or no when 
voting.  If we go with the Charter, we would be in violation if a member abstains from approving 
the minutes if they were not at that meeting.  The need is to review whether they should soften 
that language. 
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Filling Vacancies: Ms. Zukowski stated we need to reconcile the state statute pertaining to the 
Board of Education and our Charter.  The request is to make it clear as we can’t tell if we go 
with the statute or Charter.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Charter Revision 
considerations.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation - None 
 
MOTION: Dan Delia moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:38 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
            Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
                                                    Secretary 
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